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Thank you for your letter of May 4, 2015, regarding the verdict at inquest with respect to 
the death of Ms. Lucia Vega Jimenez. I appreciate the care taken by the British Columbia 
Coroners Service in preparing this report and am grateful for the oppmiunity to respond. 

The Canada Border Services Agency (CBSA) is dedicated to ensuring that Canada's 
immigration laws are respected at all times. Detention is a necessary enforcement tool 
used by CBSA officers to support the removal of inadmissible persons from Canada. 
A death in custody, whatever the circumstances, is a profoundly regrettable event, and the 
Agency strives to prevent this outcome at every turn. 

Those in custody at the CBSA's immigration holding centres or in provincial corrections 
facilities are provided with access to legal counsel, medical personnel, interpreters, and 
telephones. The Agency is responsible for ensuring that those persons who are detained 
are informed of their legal rights under the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms, 
including the reasons for their detention and their right to be represented by legal counsel, 
facilitated through an interpreter if required. In addition to these legal provisions, the 
CBSA is committed to ensuring the health and safety of those in its care, and the Agency 
therefore continuously and proactively reviews its internal detention operations. 

The Agency participates in inquests as they provide an opportunity for a transparent 
review of the circumstances surrounding the loss of life. Such participation also enables 
the CBSA to identify any areas for program improvement. 
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Immediately following the death of Ms. Vega Jimenez, the Agency undertook an internal 
review of detention operations. This led to several improvements to its detentions 
program and facilities. In response to this incident, the CBSA took the following actions 
at the British Columbia Immigration Holding Centre (BCIHC): 

• It reviewed the existing contract with the private security company to confirm 
consistency with the CBSA's national detention program. 

• It updated the BCIHC's standing orders (procedures) and established a process 
for annual review. 

• It increased its oversight and monitoring procedures at the BCIHC. 
• It modified physical infrastructure to reduce the risks for self-harm. 
• It implemented a requirement that all contracted security guards assigned to the 

BCIHC receive enhanced suicide and self-injury prevention training. 

This is not an exhaustive list of the changes that the CBSA has made, but it is an 
indication of the Agency's active response to this incident. As stated above, the CBSA 
continuously reviews and improves its detentions program. 

In closing, I would like to assure you that the CBSA takes its responsibility for the health 
and safety of the immigration detainees in its care very seriously. The Agency 
endeavours to treat all people with the utmost respect and sensitivity, in keeping with the 
CBSA' s core values. 

Again, thank you for the opportunity to respond to the British Columbia Coroners Service 
on this matter. 

Yours sincerely, 

k/;-
Luc Portelance 










